PFC Board of Directors Meeting Minutes – July 12, 2007
Location: Menlo Innovations, 410 N. Fourth Avenue, top floor.

Attendance

Board Members: Linda Diane Feldt, President; Chris Good, Vice President; George Esler, Secretary; Pete Schermerhorn, Treasurer; Katie Wimsatt, Anjanette Bunce, Laura Trumbull.   Katie arrived at 6:50, at the start of the Boycott Referendum discussion.

Ken Charboneau, PFC General Manager
Kevin Sharp, PFC Marketing Manager
Andrea Dunathan, PFC Member-Owner, facilitating the meeting

John Austin, Board administrative assistant, recording minutes

Guests:

Among the guests were Gloria Harb, Edward Morin, Shirley Zempil, Larry Kestenbaum, Anne Remley, Alexander Reynolds, Alex Satanousky, Mozghan Savabieasfahani, and others interested in the Israeli products boycott referendum.
Call to order - 6:30 PM by Linda Diane

Member Comment - Anne Remley, Shirley Zempil, and Ed Morin spoke supporting a proposed boycott of Israeli products.  Mozghan Savabieasfahani read a letter to the Board supporting the boycott and making requests for changing the voting procedure.  One guest, speaking in favor of the boycott, shouted profanity and invective at the Board before walking out of the meeting.

Agenda Review - The Board discussed removing the G.6 Annual Agenda Cycle board self-monitoring report from the Consent Agenda because some incidences of non-compliance were reported.  It was agreed that the report could be accepted as accurate with areas of non-compliance acknowledged and steps taken later to address them.  Parking Lot clean-up was moved ahead of the Board budget item so it could be discussed along with Committee Assignments.

Announcements - Anjanette noted, after her survey of director availability, that 9/29/07 had been selected as the date for the Board Retreat.  Linda Diane checked with Directors to confirm that Board members would comply with policy G.2.4 and be available by phone to the Membership.

Consent Agenda - Minutes of the 6/21/07 Board meeting, minutes of the 5/10/07 executive session, and G.6 Annual Agenda Cycle board self-monitoring report.  All Directors having reviewed and understood these materials, Chris moved approval of the consent agenda, George supported, passed 6-0.

Boycott referendum items from the committee - New items from the Ad hoc Boycott Committee, including draft wordings of the ‘pro’ and ‘con’ statements for the ballot, were not distributed to the Board and thus could not be addressed.  The new deadline for completion of ‘pro’ and ‘con’ statements is July 31.  Katie will facilitate drafting of the ‘con’ statement.  The Committee recommended that instructions to the GM (items #9 and #11 in the Committee report) not be adopted.


After discussing the process for ballot design, validation, and counting (item #5 in the Committee report) Pete moved that the described standard PFC election procedures be followed except that the Board will oversee ballot validation and delegate some aspects to Staff as it deems appropriate.  Anjanette supported, approved 7-0.


It was agreed that Linda Diane, as Board president, would be the liaison with the Ann Arbor News.


George, as Board secretary, will create a Board archive for referendum materials.


The Board debated taking a position on the referendum rather than remaining neutral (item #10 in the Committee report).  It was argued that politically driven boycotts (as opposed to those relating to food, the food chain, or to health) are hurtful to co-ops, and specifically that 10% of members (the number required for quorum in voting, with a simple majority prevailing) is too small a group to faithfully represent PFC’s Membership in making such a serious decision.  It was also suggested that PFC should have an advocacy policy rather than a boycott policy and that a boycott should be a last resort.  Others maintained that while the Board might have taken a position at the beginning of this issue, at this stage in the process it would be inappropriate.  It was agreed that the referendum process should be reviewed when this referendum is completed with possible suggestions for change presented to the Membership for consideration.


At the end of this discussion, Katie moved that Directors will remain neutral regarding this referendum in all dealings with the Membership and the public while acting in their roles as Board members.  Chris supported, approved 6-1 with George voting against. 

Report from the General Manager - Ken expanded on the written report he provided for the meeting and answered questions from the Board.  PFC has hired a Maintenance Supervisor to make needed repairs and improvements on a project basis.

Monitoring reports L.1, L.4.1-8, and L.6 - (These were removed from the 5/10/07 Consent Agenda for discussion).  After questions from Directors, responses from Ken and Kevin, and discussion, Chris moved the acceptance of the three reports, Katie supported, passed 7-0.  Anjanette noted that reports of non-compliance should be accompanied by an explanation and a plan for returning to compliance with policy.

L.2 Treatment of Staff - (Monitoring report removed from the 6/21/07 Consent Agenda for discussion).  After discussion, and consideration of making a direct Board inspection (policy M.4.2.c), Anjanette moved acceptance of the report, Chris supported, passed 7-0.  At a later date the Board will define a process for its direct-inspection option for policy monitoring.

Annual re-exploration of policies E.3 & E.4 - It was agreed that the broad and lengthy discussion necessary for Ends policy work merited its inclusion in a Board retreat.  The Development Committee was assigned to include an Ends policy orientation in the Board’s 9/29/07 retreat.  It was also recommended that outreach to Membership on PFC Ends be a priority for the Member Linkage Committee.  Laura was assigned the task of collecting Director comments and questions on the current E.3 and E.4 policies.

G.7.11 policy on executive sessions - Due to time constraints this item was postponed for discussion at a later meeting.

Board Administrator review - Chris and Katie were assigned to prepare and lead a discussion at the August or September meeting reviewing the value of the position and providing feedback to John.

Board Planning - Anjanette referred to the Board Development Needs & Planning document she provided and explained that Part 1, brainstorming Board development needs, would be addressed at this meeting.  Among areas for education suggested by Directors were monitoring reports & procedure, policy governance, understanding financial reports, visioning & Ends development, effective use of committees, and expansion.  Chris suggested that the Cooperative Board Leadership Development seminar later in the month might address some of these areas and help Directors develop more ideas.


Anjanette has scheduled a meeting with former board member Chad Hershock, chair of the Development Committee last year, in order to build on past experiences and efforts.

Committee Charter renewals - The Board considered revised charters for the Development, GM Evaluation, and Finance (formerly Audit) committees, and the existing charters for the Member Linkage and Nominations committees.  In addition, Pete presented a proposed draft for a Governance Committee that would review PFC bylaws and policies for conflicts and outdated provisions.  It was suggested that these would be “working” charters that might evolve and be revised over the course of the year.  After further discussion, Chris moved the approval of all six charters, Laura supported, passed 7-0.

Committee Assignments, task list, Parking Lot [Clean-up] - The Board made the following appointments to the committees:

Finance - Pete (chair), Anjanette

Governance - Linda Diane (chair), Pete, George

Development - Anjanette (chair), Katie, Laura, Pete

Member Linkage - Chris (chair), Katie, Laura

Nominations - Chris (chair), others to be appointed later

GM Evaluation - Linda Diane (chair), Chris, Laura


The Board also reviewed Anjanette’s breakdown of items on the board Parking Lot (List of Pending Agenda Issues) into tasks for the various committees, and the suggested deletion of three items that are completed or outdated.  Laura moved approval of the delegations and deletions, Chris supported, passed 7-0.

Board budget - Postponed to a later meeting.

CCMA report (Consumer Cooperative Management Association Conference) - Pete offered comments to supplement his written report.  He spoke of the usefulness and timeliness of the various workshops he attended, and how all attendees were eager to share ideas, information, and experience.


Ken said of his very first CCMA Conference how impressed he was with the depth and breadth of the co-op world.  He was impressed with the keynote address by Jim Blaine which emphasized the importance of reestablishing the cooperative model as an alternative to the nearly ubiquitous just-for-profit business model.


Chris encouraged Pete, Ken, and Kevin to bring their CCMA experience into board discussions whenever appropriate.

Task Review - The CURRENT BOARD OF DIRECTORS TASK LIST may be viewed on line at http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive
Future Meetings - Thursday, August 9, 6:30PM - location to be determined.  Also 9/13 and 10/11/07.

Attendance - There were no attendance issues.

Meeting Evaluation - Comments were offered around the table.

Positives: 

· Andrea handled the Member comment period and the outburst very well

· Andrea’s and Linda Diane’s calm composure during the above

· All directors handled it well: stuck to agenda & process, didn’t react verbally

· Good meeting - participation and interaction was good

· Opposing viewpoints are emerging among Directors, but the process was unified and the Board is doing well

· Anjanette’s Parking Lot clean-up and delegation

· Excitement over the committee delegations and prospects for committee work

Changes for the future:

· Avoid becoming overworked; keep meeting materials & assignments manageable

· Hold to 5-day-before-meeting materials deadline or remove item from agenda? Can’t do my job if I haven’t had time to prepare.

· Let Members know in advance if we’re not going to cover an item (the pro/con statements, for example) we say we are

· Have a debriefing on what happened during the Member comment period

Adjournment – The Board adjourned the meeting by acclamation at 9:00PM.

Materials considered by the Board at this meeting may be viewed on line at: http://groups.google.com/group/pfcbod-archive
Respectfully submitted by George Esler, Board Secretary
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